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Belgium terrorism

NEWS FEATURE Brussels mourns attack victims, proclaiming unity in grief By Jessica
Camille Aguirre, dpa

After the deadliest terrorist attack in Belgian history, Brussels
tries to protect a sense of unity.

Brussels (dpa) - In front of the former stock exchange at the heart
of historic Brussels, a middle-aged man in smart trousers took a can
of spray paint to the flagstones in plain view of bulletproof-vested
police officers.

"We protect hope," he wrote in light grey paint, one day after
explosions at Brussels Airport's departure terminal and a central
subway station killed 31 people and injured 270 in the home of the
European Union's main institutions.

The plaza has become the impromptu meeting point for Belgians,
reeling from the most deadly terrorist act on the country's soil and
seeking to revive a sense of unity even as police operations continue
to search for at least one attacker on the lam.

"People have put messages on the pavement, which is important because
I think that what a lot of people fear here in Brussels was that this
was going to divide us, because we're a very multi-cultural,
multi-national city," one of Brussels' deputy mayors, Ans Persoons,
told dpa in the plaza after a moment of silence.

"And I think it is important for a lot of people that we are united
in our grief," she added.

A 21-year-old student from southern Belgium, Eloise Roulette, arrived
to the square wrapped in the country's flag. She said her cousin was
in the Zaventem airport during the blast, and her roommate was
wounded while she rode the metro that exploded near the EU's
institution buildings.

"I wanted to be with people," Roulette said. "Everyone here feels the
same about the attacks that happened yesterday, and I think that we
are here to show that we still believe in peace - even though we
can't really see the solution that can solve all these problems."

The most disconcerting part of the attacks for many was how
entrenched the terrorists seemed to be in Belgian society. The group
of attackers who carried out the explosions included at least two
Belgian citizens who were born in Brussels.

As a breeding ground for extremists, Brussels belies its treasured
reputation as a global melting pot. The country also has, per capita,
one of the highest numbers of citizens who have departed from Europe
to act as foreign fighters with terrorist groups including Islamic



State, which claimed responsibility for the Brussels attacks.

"We need to stop believing that these people who come back from Syria
don't want to do bad things," said Belgian musician Mustafa Largo,
47. "We need to be more strict with them. Before, we had a
laissez-faire attitude, we said it's not so serious and we only had a
bit of surveillance... because these people were born in Belgium."

Persoons, the deputy mayor, said that these questions were some of
the most unsettling. "How are we going to deal with this, as a city,
as a society? How are we going to make sure that our living together
is not in danger? How are we going to make sure that this is not
happening again? Because, if they grow up here ... what went wrong?"

For Belgium's image of itself, this is the most painful question. But
the messages in front of the stock exchange, spreading out over the
pavement and pocked by collections of candles, were written in dozens
of languages. People commemorating the attacks - on the streets, and
in the EU's gleaming complexes - echoed the sentiment that if those
questions loom, now is the moment to come together.

"These are testing times. These are times for us to stand together.
These are times for compassion," said European Commission Vice
President Kristalina Georgieva, visibly emotional. "These are times
to stand against hatred, extremism, those who have disrupted lives of
so many."

Largo, standing alongside other members of Brussels' Muslim community
in the plaza in front of the stock exchange, said that seeing the
diversity of Belgians gathered in public was an indication of the
future. "I believe in the education of our children, to live
together, to learn from other cultures, to learn about the religions
of others, and to learn how to live through the differences."
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